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Federal Acquisition Regulation 32.104 

(f) Performance-based payments are 
contract financing payments made on 
the basis of— 

(1) Performance measured by objec-
tive, quantifiable methods; 

(2) Accomplishment of defined 
events; or 

(3) Other quantifiable measures of re-
sults. 

[48 FR 42328, Sept. 19, 1987, as amended at 52 
FR 30077, Aug. 12, 1987; 60 FR 49711, Sept. 26, 
1995; 62 FR 12706, Mar. 17, 1997; 66 FR 65355, 
Dec. 18, 2001; 79 FR 24211, Apr. 29, 2014] 

32.103 Progress payments under con-
struction contracts. 

When satisfactory progress has not 
been achieved by a contractor during 
any period for which a progress pay-
ment is to be made, a percentage of the 
progress payment may be retained. 
Retainage should not be used as a sub-
stitute for good contract management, 
and the contracting officer should not 
withhold funds without cause. Deter-
minations to retain and the specific 
amount to be withheld shall be made 
by the contracting officer on a case-by- 
case basis. Such decisions will be based 
on the contracting officer’s assessment 
of past performance and the likelihood 
that such performance will continue. 
The amount of retainage withheld shall 
not exceed 10 percent of the approved 
estimated amount in accordance with 
the terms of the contract and may be 
adjusted as the contract approaches 
completion to recognize better than ex-
pected performance, the ability to rely 
on alternative safeguards, and other 
factors. Upon completion of all con-
tract requirements, retained amounts 
shall be paid promptly. 

[51 FR 19716, May 30, 1986, as amended at 60 
FR 49711, Sept. 26, 1995] 

32.104 Providing contract financing. 

(a) Prudent contract financing can be 
a useful working tool in Government 
acquisition by expediting the perform-
ance of essential contracts. Con-
tracting officers must consider the cri-
teria in this part in determining 
whether to include contract financing 
in solicitations and contracts. Resolve 
reasonable doubts by including con-
tract financing in the solicitation. The 
contracting officer must— 

(1) Provide Government financing 
only to the extent actually needed for 
prompt and efficient performance, con-
sidering the availability of private fi-
nancing and the probable impact on 
working capital of the predelivery ex-
penditures and production lead-times 
associated with the contract, or groups 
of contracts or orders (e.g., issued 
under indefinite-delivery contracts, 
basic ordering agreements, or their 
equivalent); 

(2) Administer contract financing so 
as to aid, not impede, the acquisition; 

(3) Avoid any undue risk of monetary 
loss to the Government through the fi-
nancing; 

(4) Include the form of contract fi-
nancing deemed to be in the Govern-
ment’s best interest in the solicitation 
(see 32.106 and 32.113); and 

(5) Monitor the contractor’s use of 
the contract financing provided and 
the contractor’s financial status. 

(b) If the contractor is a small busi-
ness concern, the contracting officer 
must give special attention to meeting 
the contractor’s contract financing 
need. However, a contractor’s receipt 
of a certificate of competency from the 
Small Business Administration has no 
bearing on the contractor’s need for or 
entitlement to contract financing. 

(c) Subject to specific agency regula-
tions and paragraph (d) of this section, 
the contracting officer— 

(1) May provide customary contract 
financing in accordance with 32.113; 
and 

(2) Must not provide unusual con-
tract financing except as authorized in 
32.114. 

(d) Unless otherwise authorized by 
agency procedures, the contracting of-
ficer may provide contract financing in 
the form of performance-based pay-
ments (see subpart 32.10) or customary 
progress payments (see subpart 32.5) if 
the following conditions are met: 

(1) The contractor— 
(i) Will not be able to bill for the first 

delivery of products for a substantial 
time after work must begin (normally 4 
months or more for small business con-
cerns, and 6 months or more for oth-
ers), and will make expenditures for 
contract performance during the 
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